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December 2, 2009

Mary Nichols 

Chair, California Air Resources Board
1001 “I” Street, 25th Floor
Sacramento, California 95812
Dear Chair Nichols:

Sierra Club California – representing 13 chapters and 200,000 members statewide – urges CARB to immediately implement regulations and devote resources to promote the large-scale adoption of battery-electric light-duty vehicles and installation of charging infrastructure.  

Among various options CARB has considered, it is now more evident that battery electric vehicles (BEVs) have steadily come to the fore as an optimum ZEV technology in terms of commercial viability and market readiness as well as scalability, cost, energy efficiency and other performance standards. This does not imply abandoning funding for research and development of other promising technologies.
It has also become increasingly clear that, as private investment and corporate planning are accelerating BEV market-sector momentum, CARB should keep pace in its regulatory responsibilities.  That means setting much higher BEV goals and targets for the near and medium term than it has heretofore.  

As the Federal Government and other countries are increasing their commitment to this technology, CARB needs now to move to the forefront of this new era of clean, efficient and sustainable transportation.  

The need is increasingly urgent.  Currently there are over 33 million vehicles in California that are powered almost exclusively by gasoline and diesel fuels. Transportation is by far the largest contributor to global warming in California; vehicles were responsible for 179 million metric tonnes of CO2 emissions in 2004, a figure that CARB expects will increase 25% by 2020 if business continues as usual.  The climate crisis that’s underway demands that we move forward quickly with the best available technology (based on scientific evidence) to reduce transportation greenhouse gas emissions, and BEVs clearly lead any alternatives to the lowest GHGs.

BEVs are becoming a vital technology for meeting California’s goals for reducing greenhouse gas emissions, improving air quality and ending dependence on petroleum. Battery powered vehicles appear on the verge of affordable commercialization by a number of manufacturers. Policies are being established internationally to develop millions of battery electric vehicles over the next decade. The US government has recently committed billions of dollars to help improve the cost and performance of battery technology.  

The sale of 1.2 million gasoline/electric hybrids in the US during just the last five years suggests that ZEVs that run only on battery power can be mass-produced along with the closely related technologies of gasoline hybrids and new plug-in hybrids.  Scenarios presented by the Governor’s office show up to four million of the new plug-in hybrids (PHEVs) in California by 2020.  As PHEVs get traction and acceptance, there accordingly is no longer any reason why BEVs should remain marginalized in the state’s projected ZEV scenarios.   

BEV technology is advanced and proven enough that automakers have started launching a new generation of BEVs. Research and development resources directed to BEVs today could benefit Hydorgen Fuel Cell Vehicles in the long run (should HFCVs ever prove viable) because both types of vehicles use similar electric-drive components.
We believe this strategic shift in CARB’s priorities to BEVs can and should seamlessly take place as part of its grand revision and consolidation of three regulations – the ZEV Program, Pavley II (reducing greenhouse gas emissions from vehicles) and Low Emission Vehicle (LEV) standards.  

As always, Sierra Club California stands ready to support the best, quickest and most viable paths to a low-carbon energy economy.  We look forward to playing an active, cooperative role in helping CARB give BEVs significantly higher priority, greater funding and significantly larger deployment goals.

Sincerely,

Bill Magavern

Director

Cc: 
Air Board Members


James Goldstene


Tom Cackette
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